
 

 

Maine Department of Agriculture, Conservation and Forestry 

Off Road Recreational Vehicle Office 

PL 48 Meeting 

October 28, 2014 – 6:30 PM – 8:00 PM (adjourn) 

UMF 

Farmington, Maine 

In Attendance: 

 

Norman Young, Slippery Sliders 

Elliot Knox, Mexico Trailblazers 

Mike Grass, MSA Trails Committee, Chair 

John Monk, MSA Trails Committee 

Charlie Buzzell, Northern Lites SC 

David Greely, North Franklin SC 

Eben Pinkham, North Franklin SC 

David Pinkham, North Franklin SC 

Bob Hansen, MSA Trail Committee 

John Touchette 

Richard Bonney, President, Roxbury SC 

John Monk, MSA Trails Committee 

Mike Grass, MSA Trails Committee 

Maurice Marden, MSA Trails Committee 

George Berry, North Franklin SC 

ReaAnn Luce, North Franklin SC 

Ralph Luce, North Franklin SC 

Dennis Presby, North Franklin SC, President 

Eric Brown, WWSC Trail Master 

Dick Austin, WWSC President 

Ray Charasl, Woodland Wanderer’s SC 

Bill Proctor, Woodland Wanderer’s SC, Vice President 

Dan Williams, Shiretown Riders SC 

Joe LaBelle, Shiretown Riders SC, President 

Bruce Farnham, Mt. Blue State Park 

Douglas Marble, High Peaks Alliance 

 

ORV Staff: 

 

Scott Ramsay, Director 

Joe Higgins, Snowmobile Coordinator 

Shawn Morse, Groomer Operator – Mount Blue  

Lana LaPlant-Ellis, Senior Planner 

 

 

Scott Ramsay opened the meeting at 6:30 PM. 

 

 Make sure you sign the attendance sheet. 

 The meeting is being recorded and will remain available to the public. 

 Complete participants survey at the end of the session or at your leisure and send 

it back to us. 



 

 Purpose of the meeting is to receive your comments, ideas and thoughts on 

number 4 of PL 48 “development of a plan for the elimination of state 

administered snowmobile trail grooming projects”.  Directs the ORV program to 

save money with the theory that the clubs and towns are able to maintain trail at a 

cheaper rate. 

 

 

Powerpoint presentation: 

 

 
 

 

   
 

This meeting is to address #4 of PL 48 which is a Resolve, a Legislative Order to us to do 

something.  And report back to them what we have done. We have basically another year 

to make a decision to do something different, not do something different, or walk away 

completely.  It is critical that you comment on this Resolve.  View this with an eye 

toward saving money. 

 

 
 

 

 

 



 

 
Map of trail system. 

 

   
 

3,000 hours on this machine.  300-400 hours a year.  We’ve owned it since it was new. 

 

 
 

We track all the money we spend.  Unlike the clubs that volunteer and/or use their own 

equipment.  Things go unrecorded. 

 

 



 

DICAP & STACAP is an internal tax.  DICAP is charged because we are a dedicated 

revenue account and not general fund.  O&M is a prorated portion of our mechanic Ben’s 

time and Joe’s time, travel costs, vehicle costs, land owner relations, summer work, etc.  

Some things are more expensive like labor, some things are less expensive like insurance. 

 

   
 

In comparison to “your world” you can see what clubs are reporting.  Rangeley is 

obviously the highest. 

 

 

   
 

 

 

 
 

What the regional clubs told us they spent per mile.  Beside that expense is the grant they 

received.  Raised the additional money locally, inkind services, etc. 

 



 

 
   

This is a very popular trail.  ITS 89 is one of the busiest in Maine.  1976 the Trail in Mt. 

Blue was opened.  Connects very snowmobile oriented towns - Rumford, Bethel, Mexico, 

Dixfield, Farmington, Avon, Kingfield and Roxbury.  

 

  
 

Directed very strongly that the state get out of maintaining these areas.  Clubs may split 

the area up.  Not to over burden any club.   

 

 
 

We are here to listen to you at this point. 

 

Q: As far as going up over the north side Spruce Mountain.  Last year was the best year 

in a long while, it was groomed twice and is major connector to Temple and Farmington.  

Cannot groom with a sled, you need a big groomer because of drifting.   

A: It is not ITS now.  It is treated like a club trail.  Focused our efforts on ITS.  The 

parking lot at Mt. Blue was busier this year then it has been in many years.  The riders 

seemed to go on the number 6 trail to Roxbury and on to Rangeley which was the 

original ITS.   



 

 

Q: What is the State thinking about doing with the groomer, is it owned by the State?   

A: Yes the groomer is owned by the State and it depends on what happens.  We have a 15 

year cycle and given the current financial state, I don’t even know if we could replace it 

in 2016, we would run it until it falls apart.  The groomer is still in very good shape. 

Q: So you said you have other state maintained areas.  Are the clubs taking them over? 

A: Not yet. This is the third meeting, one more in Beddington.  The first was in Frye Mt. 

in the Belfast area part of the State.  North of Route 3. Busy area that is maintained by 

our mechanic when he is not twisting wrenches.  Options are right now we are required 

by law to send it to surplus so it can go to auction where you could bid on it.  We get a 

price from the dealer.  Towns/Counties do have the ability to preview items and buy them 

before they go to the general public. Club would have to have authorization from the 

Town to be there.  $40-$50 thousand dollar area.  2) If one entity then Legislation could 

be introduced to transfer a machine to a club.  This would only occur, if someone was 

taking over the entire system.  Looking at exemption from auction process or some type 

of lease.  It would take legislation to make it happen because it would avoid surplus 

system.  3) If more than one club is interested in taking over the system, we could sell the 

equipment and split the money between the participating clubs at a certain rate based on 

mileage.  This would be a one time bonus which would keep the value of the machine in 

that area.  This would be fair based on mileage.   

 

So we do have some options.  We want you to think about it.  You can ride with Shawn 

this winter to see what the trail is like. Then you can see what it’s all about. 

 

Next May-June timeframe, if we haven’t heard from you, we will be reaching out to you 

again to give us your proposals.  Our target is to have this  

 

Q: The trail and the permission to use it, is it based on being a state maintained trail? 

A: Not to my knowledge, the state does not have a personal relationship with landowners. 

 

Q:  Have any other club expressed interest.  Carthage, Roxbury, Phillips, Avon, 

Farmington, Temple? 

A: Not yet. Tonight is the first formal meeting to discuss this trail. 

 

Q:  What if some clubs want to pick up sections leaving others un-groomed? 

A:  Good question, we don’t know.  That’s the conversation we will have to have.  Does 

this make sense? 

 

Keep in the back of your mind.  The spirit of this is to save money.  There are folks that 

believe the clubs will do it for less.  It costs us $1,000 a mile if you can do it for $600 

then we would look at that.  In Frye Mt. the clubs could not take it on for what we are 

paying per mile.  This is a package deal, we need to save money over the 4 areas. 

 

Maurice Marden spoke – 10 member committee, Houlton to Andover, Operators big and 

small.  Voted unanimously that if the clubs did not pick it up it would be closed. 

 

Scott introduced Maurice Marden, John Monk and Mike Grass from MSA. 

 

Maurice Marden.  Last sentence in #4 of Resolve.  The Committee unanimously voted if 

the clubs did not pick them up they would be closed. 

 



 

Scott – the report to the legislature said the “Bureau will look at potential cost savings, 

rerouting the designated ITS system and include option to close the system down.”  We 

need to save money.  Closing the system down is an option.  We will still have the 

discussion - If no one comes forward what will be do and what is best for the area? 

 

Joe Higgins - Third paragraph on 4
th

 page.  “The task force agreed to a two year timetable 

to achieve this transition with the understanding that at the end of that time if ORV 

program staff are not successful with the transition out of State administration for less 

money than is currently spent then sections of the trail may have to close.   

 

Scott – very strong language but it did not slam the door on us.  We don’t want to kill the 

business or the clubs.  We don’t want to have a hole in the ITS system. 

 

Q:  A lot of clubs are in the same position as far as volunteers showing up for work.  We 

need help from everyone ORV and MSA.  How do we get more members?  People do not 

register their sleds.  We need help from the MSA to attract more members.  Trail passes 

higher registration costs?  We had two groomers almost hit by unregistered snowmobiles 

last year.  We called it into the Warden and no one ever showed up. 

 

Maurice Marden – this is snowmobiling in general.  All over the country everyone is in 

the same boat. 

 

Scott – do you want to look at the money side? 

 

Cover the financial reports: 

 
 

Quarterly Report:  Income at the top and Expenses below.  Managing the “reserve” we 

will manage the account hold 10% of the average 3 years of income.  $377,000 - 

$400,000 at the end of the year.  That is our target to make it through the year. Less 

encumbered contracts are Municipal Grants and less unencumbered contracts is club 

grants.  The two highlighted are negative revenue.  This is what our budget looks like. 



 

 
 

 

 
 

Shows you how money comes in by the month. 



 

 
Last year municipal expenses were $4,533,639 we didn’t even pay half of what you 

spent. 

 
What’s not reflected is the increase in rates.  We throughout a whole lot of stuff and 

increased the groomer rates.  What are the priority grooming, bridges, signing, brushing, 

trail safety.  Equipment rates were looked at with the University of Maine, Ski Resorts, 

and clubs to come up with realistic rates. 



 

 
MM:  We are locked into a certain amount of money.  What is the best way to spend this 

money.  There will not be a huge influx of money.  How can we spend it in a more 

efficient manner. 

 

Q: How do we get people to join a club?  

A: NH did a voluntary club and saw numbers increase, however, volunteers did not.  You 

need to talk to your legislators. 

 

Q: We will get paid for adding miles to our money?   

A: Yes, based on a per mile – how much is up in the air.  If you all want to meet as a 

group, go ahead.  We need to save money, if not then what.   

 

Q: Why as a local club would we groom cheaper then what we are doing now?   

A: No it would have to be less then what it is costing us not you. 

 

Q: DICAP and State Cap is that yearly?   

A: That area for the year.  This is a Department charge for administration.  Any money 

we spend except grants and equipment we need to pay tax.  Goes to the Commissioner’s 

office that supports Human Services stuff.  Q: So our registrations are paying for 

administrative stuff.  We also pay for state human resources. Roughly $100,000 per year 

is spent out of the snowmobile program.  The DICAP will change if we save money 

because we do not pay DICAP on grants. 

 

Q: Could you touch on signing guidelines?   

A: In the discussion to save money the issue of signs came up.  The same conversation 

was going on internationally.  The last year has been an extensive discussion on signs.  

This all started in Ontario and New York where their signing system was much like the 



 

Department of Transportation, very elaborate.  They were experiencing high speed on 

trails, many accidents, lots of people hurt and many law suits based on signage.  Signs 

were missing, wrong sign was posted, couldn’t see the sign…whatever.  So in Ontario in 

particular they never lost a case in court, they settled out of court.  Their insurance went 

through the roof because the carrier was having payouts.  So they decided to limit signage 

and put the responsibility back on the rider.  What were the bare minimum.  This year the 

Council looked at our signs and what could be eliminated.  The clubs are not professional 

trail builders or signers.  What could make it easier.  We did away with the 7” blazers and 

substitute the information sign which is bigger and can be more easily seen.  Windy 

arrow sign we eliminated.  Trails are in general windy.  Groomer 24/7 sign was 

eliminated.  The service sign was eliminated.  Blank Information sign will replace or the 

business can buy 12” x 12” signs, no bigger or you get into trouble with off premises 

signs.  Trying to make it easier on clubs to sign.  Putting the burden back on the rider.  

Any man made structures, roads, bridges will be signed.  Ontario saw the lawsuits drop 

considerably, because the rider is responsible. 

 

Thank you all for coming.  We need to hear from you and have your comments.  We will 

report to the legislature at the end of the year telling them what we have done.  Feel free 

to ride with Shawn to see what the trails are like. 

 

 

 

   
 

The pages below are added because they do not show up well on the slides above. 



 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 


